MINUTES OF MEETING OF CAVAN COUNTY COUNCIL HELD ON

11th November, 2013 IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, COURTHOUSE, CAVAN
COUNCILLOR V. SMITH, CATHAOIRLEACH PRESIDING

PRESENT:
Councillors M. Argue, W. Bennett, D. Blake, A. Boylan, 
C. Boylan, D. Boylan, A. Boyle, Damien Brady, Danny Brady, 
G. Brady, F. Curtin, J. P. Feeley, M. Maguire Lynch, S. McKiernan, 
P. McDonald, P. McVitty, G. Murray, J. O’Hare, P. O’Reilly, 
S. P. O’Reilly, P. Smith, S. Smith, N. Smyth, P. Walsh
IN ATTENDANCE:

J. Keyes, County Manager





D. Maguire, Head of Finance





J. McLoughlin, Director of Services





G. Finn, Director of Services





E. Doyle, Director of Services






E. McGinn, Senior Staff Officer 
1.

To confirm Minutes of Monthly Meeting of Cavan County Council held on 14 October 2013. Miontuairisci cruinnithe 14 Deireadh Fomhair 2013 a dhearbhu.

It was:



Proposed by Councillor S.P. O’Reilly
 
        Seconded by Councillor Danny Brady
      
       And




Resolved:

 “that Minutes of Meeting held on 14 October 2013 be hereby approved.
Councillor S. McKiernan highlighted again the effects the upgrading of the water mains in Bailieboro town is having on local businesses and he asked that traffic wardens suspend their duties in Bailieboro while these works continue.  
Councillor McKiernan was supported by elected members for the area stating that lines are not visible on the streets at the minute and therefore parking tickets should not be issued.
2.
To note Minutes of Housing & Cultural Affairs Strategic Policy Committee meeting held on 19 June 2013
Noted.
Councillor G. Murray noted that between Cavan County Council and Cavan Town Council there were almost 1,000 applicants waiting to be housed.  He asked how long it would take to clear this list.

Councillor J.P. Feeley, a member of the Housing & Cultural Affairs Strategic Policy Committee, noted that the outstanding figure for applicants waiting on grants was in excess of €1.8m.  He stated that the elderly need this work done as they do not have the resources themselves.  He stated that there is a need for urgent and substantial government assistance.

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that the Council has made sizable commitments for the area of Disabled Persons Grants.  He stated that currently the Local Authority is struggling to provide 20% from its own resources.  He stated that there has been a sizable increase in the number of applications for disabled persons’ grants since 2007.  He stated that in relation to the housing list figures, all figures need to be reviewed nationally.  He stated that a number of people on the housing list are on it specifically to receive rent allowance and therefore this does not show a true picture of how many people are waiting to be housed by the Local Authority.   

3.
To note County Manager’s Orders.

Noted.
4.(a)
To note report for the year 2012 on the Quality of River & Lake Water in County Cavan.
Noted.
4.(b)
To note report for the year 2012 on the Quality of Public Drinking Water in County Cavan. 

Noted.
5.
To note results of Cavan Local Authorities Services Survey.
Noted.
Mr. Ger Finn, Director of Services stated that an Inter-Departmental group was set up within Cavan Local Authorities to prepare and conduct a services survey.  He stated that this survey was carried out through the various communication methods available to the general public.  He stated that the survey period ran from June 10 to July 19 and 547 completed questionnaires were returned for analysis.  He stated that details of the responses are outlined in the report. He stated that in general the members of the public were very satisfied by the service provided by Cavan Local Authorities.  He stated that there is still room for improvement and the Council will deal with the short comings mentioned in the survey.
Councillor G. Murray welcomed the result.  He stated that the level of satisfaction with the Local Authority was quite high.  He complimented Anne McMahon and all staff at the front desk for their courteous manner when dealing with the public.
Councillor Danny Brady complimented the Manager and Staff of Cavan Local Authorities for once again bringing Cavan to the forefront in dealing with the general public.

Councillor C. Boylan stated that the results were excellent and again complimented the staff of motor tax for the great work done over the last number of weeks.
6.
To approve overdraft accommodation for the year ending 31/12/2014.
It was:



Proposed by Councillor G. Murray

 
        Seconded by Councillor Danny Brady

      
       And




Resolved:

“that overdraft accommodation for the year ending 31/12/2014 be hereby approved”.
Mr. Des Maguire, Head of Finance stated that an overdraft is needed to accommodate the payment of grants.  He stated that in relation to the payment of grants the Council must expend the money first before it can claim from the Department. 
7.
To approve attendance of members at the following - 
· ICBAN Regional Strategic Framework launch to be held in the Slieve Russell Hotel on 22 November.
Councillors P. McDonald, Damien Brady, A. Boyle, D. Boylan, P. McVitty, W. Bennett, P. O’Reilly, P. Smith, D. Blake, S. McKiernan, M. Maguire Lynch
8.
To note reply from the Department of Health regarding medical cards for certain illnesses.


Noted.

Resignation of Councillor Grainne Brady from Cavan County Council.

Mr. Ger Finn, Director of Services stated that since the last meeting he had received a letter of resignation from Councillor Grainne Brady, Ballyjamesduff Electoral Area.
Councillor G. Brady stated that it was with deep regret and personal reasons she was resigning as a member of Cavan County Council.  She stated that she would remain a committed member of the Sinn Fein Party.  She stated that she takes her role seriously and would not be able to commit to this time in the run up to the local elections.  She thanked all her fellow colleagues and staff of Cavan County Council for their help and support throughout the year.  

Councillor C. Boylan stated that it was with deep regret that the Sinn Fein Party received the news of Councillor Brady’s resignation.  He stated that she was elected as a member of the Sinn Fein party last year.  He stated that her dedication to her job as a teacher is ever evident as she frequently highlighted a number of concerns facing young people.  He stated that her contribution to suicide awareness and issues surrounding drug use were excellent.  He stated that the Sinn Fein Party would hope to have a candidate for the Ballyjamesduff electoral area by the end of the year to prepare for the 2014 local election.
Councillor S. McKiernan stated that Councillor Brady brought very pertinent social issues to the fore.   He stated that on a broader issue we need more young people and women in politics but he felt there are a lot of barriers to young women entering politics.  He stated that most members in the Chamber have 9 to 5 jobs and maybe Cavan County Council could look at the possibility of holding Council meetings in the evenings.
Councillor G. Murray stated that it was with great sadness and regret that he received the news of Councillor Brady’s resignation from Cavan County Council.  He stated that Councillor Brady is a very bright, intelligent and courteous young lady who has always presented herself well.  

Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that Councillor Brady had made a valuable contribution and lasting impression on the Council and he wished her good luck and good health in the future.

Councillor P. Smith stated that while Councillor Brady was only a short time with Cavan County Council he respected her decision and wished her well.

Councillor P. Walsh stated that the announcement of Councillor Brady’s resignation had a huge effect on everyone in the Chamber.  She stressed the hardship young women face especially those with a young family when entering into local politics.
The members in turn complimented Grainne on the work she had done and wished her well in the future.

Mr. J. Keyes, Manager spoke of the pertinent issues that Councillor Brady raised and how she had become the voice of young people and women in local politics.  He complimented her courteous nature and honest approach.

Councillor Brady thanked all for their good wishes.
IFA
Councillor W. Bennett stated that members of Cavan County Council had met with the local IFA in relation to financing for CAP development plan.  Councillor Bennett proposed that Cavan County Council write to the Minister for Agriculture asking him to deliver €1 for €1 national co-financing of Pillar II payments to complement the EU Rural Development funding to ensure that the seven year CAP Rural Development Plan has a meaningful impact for farming and rural Ireland. 
Councillor S. Smith seconded the proposal.  He stated that he was disappointed that the local IFA did not meet with all members of Cavan County Council.  He stated that farmers will not accept any dilution of national funding as schemes such as Disadvantaged Areas Scheme, agri-environment and farm investment are vital to ensure that agriculture continues to play a crucial role in our economy.
MEMBERS’ ITEMS – DEFERRED FROM OCTOBER MEETING 
2.
Corroneary Bridge.
Councillor J. O’Hare asked that the Council come up with funding to reopen Corroneary Bridge as the bridge serves a rural community.  He stated that the closure of this bridge was inconvenient to those in the locality.  He stated that the detour around the bridge is approximately six kilometers and on narrow side roads.  Council O’Hare asked the Council to grit the side roads particularly in the lead up to the cold weather season.

Councillor S. McKiernan asked that local Councillors be notified and made aware of things happening in the locality by the Council prior to commencement of same.
Councillor N. Smyth stated that the closure of this bridge has affected a lot of local people in particular parents bringing children to school and local farmers.

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that he would take on board the points made and appreciates the inconvenience it is causing, however the bridge was in imminent danger of collapse.  He stated that it is estimated the cost of rebuilding the bridge is over €150,000 for which the Council had set aside €40,000.  He stated that the money already allocated has been spent on Phase one of the project which included demolishing the old bridge and lowering the river bed.  He informed the members that an application for funding for the balance of the monies had been made and he hoped the work would be completed by early 2014.
3.
That Cavan County Council look at the possibility of redeploying traffic wardens as litter wardens.

Councillor J. O’Hare stated that litter is becoming an increasingly prevalent problem on public streets and in estates.  Councillor J. O’Hare called on Cavan County Council to look at the possibility of redeploying traffic wardens as litter wardens.  He stated that people let their dogs roam freely around ghost and derelict estates and the amount of dog foul is unreal.  He stated that if traffic wardens were given the power to impose on the spot fines it would be a deterrent and a cheap effective way of dealing with the problem.

Councillor A. Boyle supported the motion stating that traffic wardens should be given more responsibility in smaller towns where there are less traffic volumes.


Councillor S. McKiernan stated that Cavan County Council should be allowed name and shame those responsible for throwing litter around our towns and countryside.  He stated that he is aware legislation does not allow for this but Oireachtas Members should be lobbied in relation to the problem.
Councillor Damien Brady congratulated the litter wardens on the work they are already doing.

Councillor D. Blake stated that he had raised this issue before and nothing had happened.  He stated that nobody is prepared to go to these people and issue on the spot fines.  

Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services stated that as part of re-organisation the issue of  traffic wardens and litter wardens working together is on the agenda for discussion with the Unions.  He stated that he was hopeful that a report would soon be brought before the Strategic Policy Committee and then to the Council.  He stated that there is a data protection issue in relation to naming and shaming people publically. He stated that in relation to dog control, dog wardens are in a position to issue on the spot fines where they see a dog fouling.  He stated that the Council need to physically see the issue of littering five feet in front of them or identify the person from something in the litter, which is difficult because a lot of it is anonymous or people may be no longer be  in the county.  He stated that if a name is found a fine is issued.
MEMBERS’ ITEMS – NOVEMBER
5.
The Extension of the Shannon Navigation north of Lough Allen near to Dowra village and the closure of Emerald Star Base at Belturbet.
8.
Closure of Services on the marina in Belturbet on the Shannon Erne Waterway.

Councillor J.P. Feeley called for Waterways Ireland to move progress on the extension of the Shannon Navigation to Dowra Village from Lough Allen.  He stated that Dowra is the first village on the river Shannon.  He stated that Leitrim County Council granted planning permission for this project in 2007 and it was appealed to An Bord Pleanala.  He stated that an Environmental Impact Assessment was prepared to deal with the various issues raised in the planning process.  He stated that he accepted that Waterways Ireland won’t have the 1.5million to spend on this project now but hoped that something could be done in order to progress the project.  He proposed that the Council write to Minister Varadker to seek a meeting with a delegation from Cavan County Council and Waterways Ireland.

Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that the announcement of the closure of the Emerald Star base in Belturbet was a very unwelcomed announcement.  He stated that the Emerald Star base closed in November putting the site on the outskirts of Belturbet and its river mooring facilities up for sale.  He stated that he was worried about the impact the closure of the Emerald Star base would have on tourism for Belturbet.  He proposed that the Council write to the Company seeking a meeting with either people from the Emerald Star or their parent company

Councillor S. Smith seconded this proposal.  He stated that he was concerned that the sale of the marina into private ownership would see it locked up for long periods of the year.  He asked that for the sake of the local economy the Council meet with people in the town to discuss their wishes and take an important role in the marina which has huge potential for the tourism industry in Belturbet.
Councillor Damien Brady stated that the closure of the marina was a huge blow to the town of Belturbet.  He stated that the cruisers on the waterway would now have to go to Carrick-on-Shannon to hire out cruisers.

Mr. Ger Finn, Director of Services stated that the Council would take on board what was said and a meeting will be arranged with people from Belturbet in relation to the closure of the Emerald Star Base.  He also stated that the Council would write to the Minister in relation to the extension of the Shannon Navigation to Dowra.  He stated that the Council had already sought a meeting with Waterways Ireland and the issue would be discussed with them.

Councillor J.P. Feeley asked that the meeting with the Chief Executive Officer of Waterways Ireland also include elected members.
12.
That the Minister for Finance and the Minister for the Environment and the Chairperson of the Revenue Commissioners immediately act to address the debacle that is the Local Property Tax.


It was agreed at the Corporate Policy Group meeting that item no. 12 be brought forward on the agenda and Councillor J.P. Feeley thanked the members for allowing same.  Councillor Feeley stated that recent issues in relation to the Property Tax by Revenue showed the dangers of rushed legislation.  He stated that the lack of money from the tax going to the local authority was unacceptable.  He stated that there is a helpline set up to deal with queries from the public that is impossible to get through on and that he personally experienced this problem.  He stated that it took at least twenty minutes to get through to somebody who in turn had to put you through to head office which took another twenty minutes and you still may not have the answer to your query by the end of the call.  He felt that this helpline was set up to antagonize, confuse and cause anxiety to many people.  He noted that the information Revenue had on a number of cases was wholly inaccurate.  He stated that he was aware of cases where properties had been overvalued and also where derelict properties were listed as homes.  He proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Finance, the Minister for the Environment and the Chairperson of the Revenue Commissioners asking them to act immediately to address the debacle that is the Local Property Tax.


Councillor S. McKiernan stated that it was important to deal with the issue as a factual matter.  He quoted from the Chairperson of Revenues speech to the Oireachtas members and stated that the appearance of the Revenue Chief was not high handed as she appeared promptly when asked by the Oireachtas to explain the biggest self assessment tax in the history of the state.  He stated that it was important to note that we rely on Revenue to collect money.  He stated that Revenue decided to offer the widest range of payment methods possible and nobody has to pay their property tax until January of next year.

Councillor D. Boylan stated that he received a letter from Revenue and found it confusing.  He stated that an enclosure should have been included with all letters asking people to tick the option of payment they wished to use and send it back to Revenue.  


Councillor C. Boylan stated that this was a learning process for everyone even Revenue.  He stated that two clear dates should have been set out to pay the tax for example 21st March for first half of payment and 21st October for second half of payment and this would avoid all confusion.


Councillor S.P. O’Reilly stated that the timing of these letters to people was a disaster just before Christmas.  He stated that the method of communication in relation to how the tax should be paid was very poor.  He stated that we as a Local Authority are expected to provide services to the general public and we do not know if any of this money will come back to us.


Councillor J.P. Feeley made it clear to the meeting that he deals with the Revenue regularly and always found them helpful.  He stated that his issue was with the helpline set up to deal with the property tax.  He stated that the letter issued by Revenue has brought a great deal of anxiety and confusion particularly among the elderly.  He stated that Revenue does not offer a facility in relation to derelict and semi derelict properties in the way the local authority previously did.  He proposed that the Council highlight the issues raised in relation to the Local Property Tax and convey to the relevant parties to bring clarification to people who want to pay their taxes.  This was seconded by Councillor Danny Brady.

Draft Register

Mr. Ger Finn, Director of Services stated that each member had received a copy of the draft register for their area.  He stated that the draft is set out in the new areas and asked all members to check same as the last date for submissions is the 25th November 2013.

Items No. 6, 7, 9, 10, 11,13, 14,15 were deferred.
The meeting concluded at 5.10 p.m.
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